
Hello, everyone.  I hope that we are all safe and reasonably comfortable.  I 
am sending some notes that I have prepared for this week’s Sunday 
School discussion.  They are an abbreviated statement of the points that I 
would have offered for discussion if we had been able to meet.  Please use 
them as you wish.  I would welcome responses, comments, or whatever 
you would like to share with the class   
 
The scripture for this week is Matthew 4: 1-11.    
 
This is a familiar story.  It is in each of the Synoptic Gospels (recall that the 
word Synoptic combines syn,  “the same”, with optic, “seeing”).  That the 
story is in each of the Synoptics indicates its importance. It also indicates to 
me that, to understand, as Marcus Borg would ask,  “why the ancient Jews 
told this story and why in this way (or these three ways in the Synoptic 
case)” is necessary for understanding what it tells us about Jesus.  And, I 
think that this is the importance of the story - what it tells us about Jesus as 
the Son of God, the Messiah, the Christ.  I fear that the Lesson writer has 
somewhat trivialized the meaning by his explaining the meaning for us as 
Scripture as sort of an amulet to keep us from temptation.  I was especially 
disappointed by the Lesson writer’s saying that, when tempted, “...Jesus 
did not have to bring in a long-winded theological treatise.  He quoted 
scripture, and the truths of scripture empowered him to withstand what the 
devil offered....”  This is true enough, but it seems to me that the author's 
statement suggests that there is not really much theology or christology in 
this story - I think that there is very much of both in it.   
 
Look first at Mark’s telling.  (Mark 1: 12-13).  As you would expect, it is brief 
and to the point.  In two short verses, Mark tells:  12 “And the Spirit 
immediately drove him into the wilderness.  13 He was in the wilderness 
forty days, tempted by Satan, and he was with the wild beasts, and the 
angels waited on him.”   
 
Recall that in the preceding verses, in the Synoptics,  Jesus was baptized 
by John the Baptist, and that the spirit, like a dove, descended on him and 
the voice said, “You are my Son, the beloved....”  Then comes the 
temptation for forty days and then the beginning of Jesus’s ministry.  It 
appears that Mark is carefully foreshadowing how, in his ministry, Jesus will 
struggle with the forces of evil (including the domination system of the 
empire) and will prevail.   
 



Now, look at Matthew’s telling of the story of the temptation.  From what we 
know of Matthew and the themes in his Gospel, we are not surprised to see 
a much more detailed account.  There are the expected allusions that link 
Jesus to Moses - mountaintop, forty days, hunger, lawgiver (all of the 
scripture cited by Jesus is from Deuteronomy, the “second giving” of the 
Law by Moses).    And, as we would expect, Jesus in his answers to 
devil/tempter/Satan, cites scripture.  This assures the Christian Jews who 
were being rejected by traditional Jews, that Jesus is indeed as the 
scriptures foretold.  It also begins to establish the authority of Jesus as the 
Son of God, as the authoritative interpreter of God’s word.  We have 
discussed recently how Matthew makes these points throughout his 
Gospel, especially in the birth story and in the Sermon on the Mount.    
 
Note that the tempter says, “If you are the Son of God, (do this or that to 
prove it).  The Oxford Commentary states that, in Matthew’s account, this is 
the testing of Jesus’s Sonship.  Jesus shows in his answers that he is the 
Son of God, which I believe meant in this context the one sent by God or 
the one in whom God is present, in that he is authoritative and, very 
importantly, he is above the temptations or concerns of this world; his life 
will bring in the Kingdom of God.   
 
Finally, this, it seems to me, is the foreshadowing of the obedience to his 
mission to which Jesus remains true.  The next great testing of his 
obedience will be at Gethsemane, which was the subject of our lesson a 
couple of weeks ago.     
 
Luke develops the theme of Jesus’s obedience to his mission even further.  
Note that Luke ends the account with the statement,’ When the devil had 
finished every test, he departed from him until an opportune time.”  (Luke 4: 
1-13).  The Oxford Commentary states, “That time would be Gethsemane.”   
 
We have discussed recently the three Gospel accounts of Jesus at 
Gethsemane, and the statement in John’s Gospel of Jesus’s asking if 
Peter, by resisting the arrest of Jesus, did not realize that Jesus must take 
the cup.  In each of the three Synoptic  accounts, Jesus is torn between 
dread of what is to come and his total obedience to his mission.  I would 
add that it seems to me, as we have discussed, that Jesus knew that his 
confrontation with the authorities would lead to his death on the cross.  He 
knew that his mission was to show the way to life with God, the Kingdom of 
God.  He states in each of the Gospels that he will return in three days.   



The Gospels state in various ways that the cross and the resurrection  will 
be the glorification of God, the proof that living with God as Jesus taught 
would overcome death and and the power of sin and empire.  I do not 
believe, following Borg and what I understand to be Presbyterian doctrine 
(as explained by Shirley Guthrie in his Christian Doctrine), that Jesus died 
on the cross as a sacrifice to an angry God for our sins.  Rather, I believe 
that he died on the cross because his mission was to show the way to God 
now and in the hereafter, to begin the end of the empire, to show God’s 
great love as stated in John 3:16, to show that Christ is with us in the 
Church always.  These clearly would be seen as threatening to the empire 
and to the Sanhedrin.  (There is, of course, much more to be said about 
this.  This short statement is intended to summarize ideas that we have 
discussed in considerable detail and will continue to do so in our class). 
 
That is all for now.   The prayer at the end of the Lesson is “God of our firm 
foundation, allow me this day to find my solid ground in you.  Give me the 
desire to know your Word more completely and to call on its truths when 
temptation comes; in Jesus’s name.  Amen.”  I think that this prayer 
comports well with the Lesson writer’s major points.  Shalom.   
 
 
 
 


